July 20, 2004

Mrs. Mary Haverty

67 Haverty’s Way

Portland, ME 04013

RE:
Proposed Ballpark Drive Subdivision


ID #2004-0028, CBL #371 A002001

Dear Mrs. Haverty:

The Planning Division continues to review your application for the Ballpark Drive Subdivision submitted to the city on February 20, 2004.  Responding to staff’s March 12, 2004 incompleteness letter, you submitted a revised plan set dated April 19, 2004. On April 27, the Planning Board gave the project an initial review, listened to public comment, and provided feedback at a public workshop. On May 6, 2004 you held a required neighborhood meeting and subsequently provided staff with appropriate documentation of that meeting. Through May and June, at staff’s request, you have provided additional supporting information, studies, and plans related to traffic, drainage, lot configuration, parking, and wetland protection. 

A second workshop before the Planning Board has been scheduled for July 27, 2004 at 3:30 PM. This letter is to summarize the Planning Division’s responses to the project based on all submittals received to date.  

1. Stream and Wetland Protection

The City’s Technical And Design Standards address development in and adjacent to wetlands. Section XI(3)C(a) states:

The development should be designed to avoid disturbance in wetlands and the developer must establish undisturbed buffer strips from the wetland boundary. For developments located adjacent to perennial streams, a minimum one hundred (100) foot buffer strip on either side of the stream should be maintained. For intermittent streams, the buffer strip may be reduced to twenty-five (25) feet.

At the time the standard was adopted by the City of Portland, it mirrored DEP standards for stream protection. Since then, the DEP’s stream buffer standard has been reduced from 100 to 75 feet. However, the City may still require up to a 100 foot no disturbance buffer where appropriate. 

Staff from the Planning Division, working closely with the consulting review engineer, the City Engineer, and Public Works Staff, has carefully considered this standard in the review of your application. The public record has been thoroughly reviewed and field visits conducted. Staff has found substantial evidence that the brook and its associated wetland banks are of significant importance to regional drainage and flood control. Furthermore, numerous anecdotal accounts from long-time area residents that the brook runs year round have been supported by staff’s field observations though the early summer to present. Based on these findings, staff recommends that the brook be buffered sufficiently to ensure appropriate protection. 

The existing conditions to the north of the brook provide a solid basis for understanding how this particular watercourse / wetland system is impacted by residential development. Several of the properties on the south side of Lester Drive have homes and/or accessory structures sited within 75 feet of the brook. More still have substantial soil disturbance (i.e. back yards) between 0 and 50 feet of the brook. Although these homes were constructed in the 1960s, there is evidence of continued problems with erosion and flooding due to their close proximity to the brook.   

After analyzing these findings within the context of the subject site and its specific topography and features, staff recommends that the project adhere to the following standards with regard to the required disturbance buffer along the brook:

A. A seventy-five (75) foot no disturbance buffer should be established along the south side of the brook. This buffer should prohibit, by deed restriction, not only development, but also soil disturbance in general. This buffer should also apply to all land area North of the brook.

B. With modifications to the site plan, it may be appropriate to slightly reduce the disturbance buffer for the area currently identified as Lots 5, 6, and 7. This reduction should apply to soil disturbance only and not structures. These three (3) lots may need to be reduced to two (2) with side yards instead of back yards and the road may need to shift to the south in order to achieve adequate building envelopes. In any event, this road shift may be required for other reasons as described in the July 16, 2004 memo from the City’s consulting civil engineer (attached). 

C. To help ensure its long-term maintenance, the disturbance buffer should be delineated in the field and identified with wetland buffer markers wherever it crosses a property line. 

D. An appropriate drainage easement along the brook should be granted to the City of Portland. 

2. Circulation and Parking

At staff’s request, you have provided a study of, and recommended improvements to, traffic and pedestrian circulation in the vicinity of the proposed intersection of Ballpark Drive and Washington Avenue. Planning staff and the City’s consulting traffic engineer have reviewed this information and conducted independent field studies. Based on this review, staff has developed the following recommendations: 

A. All proposed improvements such as the clearing of sight lines, and installation of sidewalks, curbing, crosswalks, and all-way stop controlled intersection, as presented in your June 15, 2004 submissions, are appropriate accept in the following cases where they should be modified or supplemented:

i.  The proposed Riverside crosswalk should be shifted parallel with Washington Avenue so that the Riverside stop line is as close to Washington as possible.

ii. The proposed Riverside crosswalk terminates at a point with no sidewalk. A sidewalk should be constructed to link the crosswalk with the existing sidewalk to the east along Riverside.

iii. The proposed crosswalks should feature ADA ramps at all ends.

iv. Appropriate advance warning signs should be provided at the approach to the proposed new stop signs on Washington Avenue.

v. An “All-Way” plate should be added to the existing stop sign on Riverside.

B. The approval of the subdivision should be conditioned on the completion of these improvements with the subdivider responsible for associate costs.

You have submitted a conceptual layout plan for the baseball field parking area. The area appears to be large enough to accommodate the estimated +/- 30 cars that arrive at an average game. However, the area is unimproved and parking patterns are undefined. It is unlikely that motorists will instinctively park in the layout presented. Left to their own devices, motorists are likely to make less organized, less efficient use of the space potentially resulting in disorderly circulation, blocked access, soil erosion, and unnecessary parking spillover onto Ballpark Drive. Staff therefore, recommends the following:

C. The parking area should be delineated and contained with a wooden guard rail fence and wheel stops should be laid to direct motorists into appropriate parking patterns. 

3. Engineering

The City’s consulting civil engineer, Jim Seymour of Sebago Technics, has reviewed all project submissions received to date. Mr. Seymour’s comments are summarized in a July 16, 2004 memo, which you will find attached. 

A. Having carefully reviewed Mr. Seymour’s July 16, 2004 memo, staff recommends that the project plans be revised and additional submittals be presented as necessary to satisfactorily address all concerns contained within. 

4. 36-Inch Culvert

The City Engineer, Eric Labelle, has reviewed the project plans and conducted a site visit to inspect the 36-inch drainage culvert on the abutting Murphy property. That culvert receives the brook flows traverse the subject site and channels them under Washington Avenue. Mr. Labelle raised substantive concerns about the culvert whereas (1) it is not designed to City standards and is presently under performing, (2) the culvert is, in part, constructed of corrugated metal pipe (CMP), which will likely require full replacement in the foreseeable future, and (3) the City of Portland does not currently hold a maintenance easement over the culvert. 

The proposed subdivision relies on the culvert for the majority of its drainage. Staff therefore recommends that:

A. The applicant should secure a 30-foot stormdrain maintenance easement across the full northern edge of the Murphy property, to be dedicated to the City of Portland. 

B. The applicant should also be responsible for costs associated with the re-engineering, repair, maintenance, and/or replacement of the CMP culvert now or in the future. 

Staff met with Mr. Murphy on July 13, 2004 to discuss the matter of the City’s need to hold an easement over the culvert and the eventual improvements that will have to be made. Mr. Murphy was open to discussing the matter with you and your design team. 

5. Site Plan

The proposed site plan is orderly and generally well planned. The proposed density allows the plan to work while avoiding unreasonable negative impacts on the existing neighborhood. With regard to the site plan, please note the following recommendations:

A. Lots 5, 6, and 7 should be reconfigured so as to work within the physical bounds of the city street and disturbance buffer as well as the dimensional requirements of the zoning code. 

B. The triangular forms of Lots 10 & 11 are out of character with the neighborhood context and result in quirky yard areas. However, it is apparent that the lots were laid this way out of respect for an existing drainage swale and associated wetland. Even though such a configuration might be discouraged under different circumstances, staff finds that it may be most appropriate in this case. Nevertheless, if an appropriate engineering solution can be found, you may still consider squaring off these lots.

C. Due to the odd configuration of the site, the proposed Lot 17 is highly irregular in shape. Lot 17 dramatically deviates from the rhythm and pattern of the existing neighborhood and the subdivision of which it is a part. Moreover, large areas of wetland are present on Lot 17. Based on these factors, staff has reservations about recommending approval of lot 17. Please consider these concerns as you continue to develop the site plan. A final recommendation will be made once the conceptual lot-by-lot layout of homes, driveways, and yards has been presented, including finish floor elevations, fill areas, and drainage patterns. 

D. The follow-up wetland study conducted by Woodlot Alternatives in June, 2004 revealed “Wetland 2”, which was not mapped or directly referenced in their December, 2003 study. Wetland 2 appears to cover a large percentage of Lot 16. Whereas even prior to this new information Lot 16 seemed questionably narrow, Wetland 2 brings its feasibility into question. As with Lot 17, Please consider this concern as you continue to develop the site plan. A final recommendation will be made once the conceptual lot-by-lot layout of homes, driveways, and yards has been presented, including finish floor elevations, fill areas, and drainage patterns. 

E. As per the subdivision ordinance, the site plan should include a Tree Save Plan. In collaboration with the City Arborist, all trees of significance outside of the disturbance buffer should be field located and shown on the project plans. As each parcel’s site plan is developed, trees to be preserved should be identified and so labeled on the plan. Significant trees planned for removal should also be noted on the plan.
6. Trail Easement

In order to comply with open space and circulation policies contained in the City’s subdivision ordinance and comprehensive plan, you have indicated a willingness to grant an easement for the establishment of permanent public recreation trail across the 22.7-Acre site. Staff understands that you have entered into discussions with Portland Trails and at least one abutting property owner on the matter of establishing a trail easement. Regarding these trail easements, staff recommends that:

A. Whereas the proposed trail easement would roughly follow an existing City of Portland forcemain easement, the new trail easement should also be held by the City of Portland.

B. While the precise trail route has yet to be determined, the route should be designed so as to best facilitate an eventual cross-connection between Washington Avenue and Auburn Street and/or Lambert Street.   

As always, if you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at 756-8083 or at ebm@portlandmaine.gov.
Sincerely,

Ethan Boxer-Macomber

Planner

Attachment:
July 16, 2004 Jim Seymour Engineering Comments Memo

CC:
Alex Jaegerman, Planning Division Director


Eric Labelle, City Engineer


Sarah Hopkins, Development Review Services Manager
O:\PLAN\DEVREVW\Ballpark Drive Subdivision\Haverty7-13-04.doc     


- 2 -


